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Decision under appeal: Decision Ox Exaziining Division 061 of the 
European Patent Office dated 2 Augu.st 1982 
refusing Euro-^ean patent application 
№3 79 102 058",9 pursuant to Article 97 (1) EPG 

Summary o£ Facts and Submissions 

I. European patent application No. 79 102 058.9 entitled 
"Method for stabilizing hydrolysis­prone labile organic 
reagents in liquid media and so stabilized product", 
filed on 21 June 1979 and published on 9 January 1980 
(publication No. 0 006 582) and claiming piority of 26 
June 1978 from a previous application in the USA, was 
refused by decision of Examining Division 061 of the 
European Patent Office dated 2 August 1982 on the basis 
of Claims 1­28 received on 1 March 1982. The ground for 
refusal was that it would be obvious to a man skilled 
in the art to stabilize the unstable organic reagents 
enumerated in Claim 1 in the same way as disclosed in 
FR­A­2 344 570 and FR­A­2 308 639 for the stabilization 
of labile coenzymes. Therefore, no inventive step was 
seen in the subject matter of Claim 1 (Articles 56 and 
52(1)). 

II. On 1 October 1982 the appellant lodged an appeal 
against the decision and paid the appeal fee.'The ap­
pellant submitted a Statement of Grounds on 2 December 
1932. On 24 February 1984 two sets of Claims (main re­
quest and auxiliary request) were submitted. In re­
sponse to a communication of the rapporteur dated 26 
March 1984 the appellant submitted two new sets of 
Claims (main request and auxiliary request) on 4 June 
1984. Claim 1 of the main request is practically iden­
tical with Claim 1 of the auxiliary request received on 
24 February 1984. The presently effective main Claims 
read as follows: 
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a) main request: 

A method for stabilizing a labile organic reagent which 
is unstable in an aqueous medium and stable in a non­
aqueous medium which comprises the steps of dissolving 
at least one reagent which is gamma-glutamyl-p-nitro-
anilide or bilirubin in a water-miscible organic sol­
vent which is liquid at room temperature and which is 
nondegradably reactive with respect to such organic 
reagent to form a solution of the organic reagent in 
the organic solvent, said organic solvent comprising 
dimethylsulfoxide, acetone, and mixtures thereof; ad­
ding at least one percent by weight of inert, high-
surface-area, particulate desiccant in the solvent, 
either before or after dissolving the reagent in the 
solvent, for entrapping water with the desiccant so 
that the residual water content in solution is below 
0.5 percent; and sealing the solution. 

b) auxiliary request: 

A method for stabilizing a labile organic reagent which 
is unstable in an aqueous medium and stable in a non­
aqueous medium which comprises the steps of dissolving 
gammaglutamyl-p-nitroanilide in a water-miscible organ­
ic solvent which is liquid at room temperature and 
which is nondegradably reactive with respect to such 
organic reagent to form a solution of the organic rea­
gent in the organic solvent, said organic solvent com­
prising dimethylsulfoxide or a mixture of dimethylsul-
foxide and acetone ; adding at least one percent by 
weight of inert, high-surface-area, particulate desic­
cant in the solvent, either before or after dissolving 
the reagent in the solvent, for entrapping water with 

the desiccant so that the residual water content in 
solution is below 0.5 percent; and sealing the solu­
tion . 

In the above-mentioned communication the rapporteur 
pointed out that the combination bilirubin - acetone or 
mixture of acetone and dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) includ­
ed in the present Claim 1 according to the main request 
was not sufficiently disclosed in the original docu­
ments and that such a claim would not be allowable pur­
suant to Article 123(2) EPC. In response to the commun­
ication dated 26 March 1984, the applicant's represen­
tative argued that the combination in question has not 
been spelled out in the original documents but it 
nevertheless has been disclosed by a combined reading 
of originally filed Claims 1, 7 and 10 which have the 
following wording : 

1. A method for stabilizing a labile organic reagent 
which is unstable in aqueous media and stable in a non­
aqueous media comprising the steps of: 

A. dissolving at least one such organic reagent in a 
water-miscible, organic solvent which is liquid at room 
temperature and which is nondegradatively reactive with 
such organic reagent to form a solution of such organic 
reagent in the organic solvent; 

B . adding at least 1 percent by weight of an inert, 
high surface area, particulate dessicant, to the sol­
vent either before or after dissolving the reagent in 
the solvent for entrapping water with the dessicant so 
that the residual water content of the solution is be­
low about 0.5 percent; and sealing the solution. 



7. A method of claim 1 in which the step of 
dissolving an organic reagent selected from the group 
consisting of: 

bilirubin 

10. The method of claim 1 in which the step of ad­
ding gamma glutamyl-p-nitroanilide (to) a solvent se­
lected from the group consisting of dimethylsulfoxide, 
acetone, and combinations thereof. 

Since original claims 7 and 10 has been referred back 
to Claim 1 the latter giving the overall concept, in 
view of the appellant, the combination bilirubin -
acetone or mixture of acetone and DMSO is also disclos­
ed. Furthermore, regarding the basic idea of the origi­
nal application the original disclosure is'not restric­
ted to the compounds that are explicitly mentioned. 

III. The appellant has requested the cancellation of the de­
cision refusing the European patent application and ac­
cording to the main request the grant of a patent -
clearly on the basis of Claims 1 and 2 filed on 4 June 
1984 and according to the alternative request the re­
mittal of the case to Examining Division for further 
prosecution on the basis of Claims 1 and 2 as an auxi­
liary request filed on 4 June 1984. 

Reasons for the Decision 

1. The appeal complies with Articles 106 - 108 and Rule 6̂  
EPC and is therefore admissible. 

2. Concerning the main request: 

It has to be examined whether Claim 1 extends beyond 
the content of the application as filed (Article 123(2) 
EPC). Claim 1 also comprises the combination bilirubin 
as labile organic reagent - acetone or a mixture of 
acetone and DMSO as solvent. The original Claim 7 lis­
ted a number of organic reagents, including bilirubin, 
for stabilizing according to the overall concept of 
Claim 1. Indeed, in the original Claim 10, as dependent 
upon Claim 1, the use of acetone or a mixture of ace­
tone and DMSO as solvents is mentioned but only in com­
bination with gamma-glutamyl-p-nitroanilide as reagent. 
Claim 10 does not disclose the feature that acetone or 
mixtures of acetone and DMSO are appropriate solvents 
for all the reagents listed in Claim 7 and therefore 
also for bilirubin. In the original documents only DMSO 
(see Claim 15 and Example 8) or a mixture of phenol and 
methanol (see Claim 16 and Example 9) are specified as 
solvents for bilirubin. There is therefore nothing in 
any of the original documents to indicate that the 
method for stabilizing bilirubin now claimed in Claim 1 
can be considered to be adequately disclosed. This lack 
of disclosure is not compensated for by the fact that 
original Claim 1 is not restricted to specified rea­
gents and solvents but offers a general teaching. Such 
a general claim may be limited to particular combina­
tions of reagents and solvents but they must be indica­
ted in the original documents. 

The patent application has consequently been amended in 
such a way that it now contains subject-matter which 
extends beyond the content of the application as filed. 
This constitutes an infringement of Article 123(2) 
EPC. 



Claim 1 is therefore not allowable. 

Claim 2 is formulated as a dependent claim. It is not 
allowable since its existence is conditional on the 
allowability of Claim 1. 

3. Concerning the auxiliary request 

3.1 There can be no objection to the present Claim 1 on 
formal grounds. It is adequately supported by the orig­
inal docimients, see Claims 1 and 10. 

3.2 The method according to Claim 1 as far as it concerns 
the different steps, namely dissolving the organic rea­
gent in water-miscible organic solvent, adding at least 
1% by weight of a desiccant so that the residual water 
content in solution is below 0,5% and sealing the solu­
tion in a container, is known from FR-A-2 344 570 for 
stabilizing coenzymes, e.g. NADH^- The solution may 
additionally contain other unstable organic compounds, 
see page 9, line 11-31. Stabilizing of gammaglutamyl-
p-nitroanlilide and the use of DMSO or a mixture of 
DMSO and acetone as solvent is not mentioned in this 
document. 

In FR-A-2 308 639 only the stabilization of NADH^ by 
dissolving it in a dry, water-miscible solvent is 
described. Th cited solvents are neither DMSO nor 
acetone. 

According to US-A-3 776 900 stabilization of reduced 
coenzymes such as reduced diphophopyridine nucleotide 
and reduced triphosphopyridine nucleotide is achieved 

by dissolving the reduced coenzyme in a solvent mixture 
consisting of a water-soluble alkanol and a water-
soluble polyhydroxyalcohol. 

Page 1403 in "Clinical Chemistry" by R.J. Henry, D.C. 
Cannon and J.W. Winkelman, second edition 1974, relates 
to the extraction of cholesterol, and page 1054 pro­
vides the teaching to dissolve bilirubin in DMSO and to 
add albumin in order to prolong the utility in the deep 
freeze. 

A Text-Book of Practical Organic Chemistry by A.I. 
Vogel, third edition, 1957, page 965, recommends stor­
ing the unstable reagent xanthydrol in the form of an 
alcoholic solution. 

None of the cited documents refers to the stabilizaion 
of gammaglutamyl-p-nitroanilide. 

Thus the subject matter of the application, as set out 
in Claim 1, is new. 

3.3 The Examining Division has not examined whether the 
method according to the new Claim 1, filed on 4 June 
1984, has an inventive step. Therefore the case must be 
remitted to the Examining Division (Article 111(1) EPC) 
as the appellant has already suggested in the letter 
dated 4 June 194, page 4, last paragraph. 



The Registrar: The Chairman: 

J. Hiickerl E. Kaiser 

Order 

For these reasons, it is decided that: 

(1) The decision of the Examining Division of the European 
Patent Office dated 2 August 1982 is set aside. 

(2) The appeal, insofar as it relates to the set of Claims 
according to the main request is rejected. 

(3) The case is remitted to Examining Division for further 
prosecution on the basis of Claims 1 and 2 as an 
auxiliary request, filed on 4 June 1984. 




